NSTX Upgrade Project 
IPT Meeting Minutes
The minutes from the NSTX Upgrade Project IPT meeting of Wednesday, September 23, 2009 at 10:00am are as follows:     

Attendees: 
DOE-PSO:
J. Makiel, L. Dietrich
                   
DOE HQ: 
B. Sullivan
PPPL:   
E. Perry, K. Ranahan, T. Egebo, T. Stevenson, R. Strykowsky, J. Malsbury, J. Levine, M. Williams, J. Menard
1. DOE News (Barry/Jeff)

a)
The FY10 budget for the NSTX Upgrade Project will be ~$5,505K plus whatever PPPL can muster from carryover, G&A rate reductions, release of reserve funds and/or reduced FY10 run weeks.  Since these funds are interwoven with the overall NSTX program at PPPL, Masa and Jon are working with Steve Eckstrand to help ensure the FY10 research expectations will be met.  At this time, things look positive in helping to improve the Project’s budget for FY10.
b)
An SC Readiness Review for CD-1 has been set for Dec 15th & 16th at PPPL.  A draft charge letter has been prepared awaiting OFES-AD signature.  However, since there have been changes, Jeff requested that Barry send him the latest draft.  

c)
It was recommended that Kin join our IPT meeting as a guest to help assist in the preparations for both reviews (CDR and Lehman).  [Action:  Jeff will ask for Kin’s assistance].
d)
There was a discussion as to whether the Project should provide an optimum budget and schedule range as well as an affordable range for the upcoming review.  It was determined that the Project first needs to complete their estimates (i.e., work authorization forms) before any decision is made.  This issue will be discussed further at the next IPT meeting.

e)
The Project has proposed that decontamination/investigation work on the 2nd Neutral Beam continue with “operating funds” post CD-1 until about May 2010.  The ‘color of funds’ would remain consistent with previous workscope performed prior to CD-1, and these expenditures will be captured in ‘other project costs (OPC)’ as part of the total project cost (TPC).
2. Safety Management (Jerry)
a)
There were no NSTX Upgrade Project related safety incidents;
b)
A new HP technician has been brought onboard PPPL to assist in lab-wide activities including Project activities.  A requisition for another technician has also been placed.  There are no further issues regarding HP support.
3. Project technical progress
Centerstack Upgrade (Erik)
a)
Design and analysis activities continue and are proceeding well.  No significant issues were noted;
b)
The project continues to prepare Work Authorization Forms (WAFs) to capture the work scope and cost/schedule range.  About 90% of the WAFs have been submitted by the job managers to the Project Office.  The WAFs will undergo an internal independent review later this week and then be provided to the Project Office so a resource loaded schedule can be developed.

Second Neutral Beam (Tim)
a)
The second neutral beam continues to undergo inspection and decontamination investigation.  Overall, things are going well;
b)
All Work Authorization Forms (WAFs) have been prepared and submitted to the Project Office.  As discussed above for the Centerstack Upgrade, an internal independent review will be performed followed by the development of a resource loaded schedule.
4.
Management (Erik/Jeff/Barry)

a)
The development of the cost and schedule range continues to go well and will support the internal CDR scheduled for October 28-29.

b)  The CD-1 Requirements List continues to be worked.
c)
Off-site DOE observers will not be present at the CDR as to allow uninhibited communication between PPPL and the PrUn reviewers.  However, DOE (Jeff) has requested the following be provided by the Project:

· List of the independent review committee members;

· A copy of the charge letter for the CDR;

· A follow up televideo briefing to PSO and OFES managers on the review team’s findings;

· List of recommendations from the CDR review, adopted by the Project, as to track implementation status for the Dec Lehman review.
5.  Procurement (Kevin)

a)  Procurement has no actions at this time but is aware that requisitions for long lead items will require procurement support in FY10 upon CD-1 approval.
6.  Risk Management (Erik)

a)
The risk registry continues to mature;
b)
There are no new significant risk items identified since the last IPT meeting.
7. 
Project performance (Ron)
a)
The Project has spent ~$5M to date.  Expected carryover is ~$400K to $500K;
b)
It is unlikely that there will be any impact from a short continuing resolution;
c)
At the last IPT meeting, a concern was expressed about a potential delay of receiving CD-1 approval as the project continues to move forward into preliminary design.  In response, an email from PSO (Jeff) to OFES (Barry) has discussed this concern and proposed that PPPL continue with ‘advanced conceptual design’ pending CD-1 approval.  It was also recommended that the SC budget office be notified.
8. 
6 Month look Ahead (Erik/Ron)
a)
Preparations continue as to support both the CDR review in October, and the Lehman review in December; 

b)
Design will continue to move forward; long lead procurement for TF coil copper is planned for 2nd quarter FY10, and decontamination of the 2nd NB will continue;
c)
The Project is looking to be ready for CD-2 approval request in early summer;
d)
At this time, Erik does not foresee any major technical issues and continues to believe that the project will be ready for CD-1 review in December.
9.
Planned IPT meetings (and other events) are as follows:
Oct 14
Next IPT Meeting at 10:00am
Oct 21-22
PrUn Advisory Board will meet with PPPL
Oct 28-29
PPPL Conceptual Design Review
Dec 15-16
Lehman Review
Dec/Jan
CD-1 approval????
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